Access this content and more online! Go to alcoholismdrugabuseweekly.com/createaccount and log in with your subs ref #, shown on the mailing label.

Volume 27 Number 24 June 15, 2015 Print ISSN 1042-1394 Online ISSN 1556-7591

In This Issue...

In this week's lead story, Beacon Health Options says primary care should take over medication-assisted treatment. . . . See top story, this page

Murphy reintroduces bill to gut SAMHSA, adding 42 CFR Part 2 . . . See page 3

From the Field

No more free passes — Step up, Congress! . . . See page 5

Recovery Brands' co-founder on changes in Internet marketing . . . See page 6

OASAS says it welcomes new providers to N.Y. See page 6



CADCA
Catanany N Time Induling Drug Para Communican

Newsmaker Award
Alison Knopf, Editor



Third Place Winner Spot News

FIND US ON



FOLLOW US ON **twitter**

adawnewsletter

ADAWnews

© 2015 Wiley Periodicals,Inc.
View this newsletter online at wileyonlinelibrary.com
DOI: 10.1002/adaw.20478

Beacon calls for primary care and MAT to expand opioid treatment access

Beacon Health Options — formerly ValueOptions — has issued a white paper, "Confronting the Crisis of Opioid Addiction," that calls for a focus on outpatient medication-assisted treatment by primary care. The paper is meant to "start a dialogue," said Emma Stanton, M.D., associate chief medical director of Beacon, a managed behavioral health care company. Stanton, who is also CEO of Beacon UK, said that there is a "variation in practice" in which providers "champion one form over another." What Beacon wanted to do with the white paper was to talk about reducing this variation, she told ADAW in an interview after the paper came out earlier this month. The paper met with swift criticism from the addiction medicine specialty field (see "ASAM objections," page 3).

Bottom Line...

A managed behavioral health care giant is recommending that opioid use disorders be treated by primary care with medications.

The paper focuses on the need to treat opioid addiction as a chronic, not acute, condition, noting that in many cases, multiple episodes of inpatient treatment still do not result in permanent recovery. "Unfortunately, our health care system is currently organized to treat this addiction primarily with acute care services and the hope of abstinence upon discharge," the report states. "Evidence tells us that this approach typically leads to treatment failures and readmissions to acute detoxifi-

See **BEACON** page 2

The Business of Treatment

Field still lacks inventory, details on alternative supports to AA



"The most widely available mutual support groups are 12-Step groups, such as Alcoholics Anonymous (AA), but other mutual support groups such as Women for Sobriety (WFS), SMART Recovery (Self-Management and Recovery Training), and Secular Organizations for Sobriety/Save Our Selves (SOS) are also available."

It should hardly come as news to addiction treatment programs and referring professionals in 2015 that alternatives to AA and its related mutual-help organizations might

Bottom Line...

The "many paths to recovery" message that remains prevalent in the addiction treatment community has some providers seeking alternatives to 12-Step-based support groups for their patients, but a lack of data can make information gathering a challenge.

constitute an option for their patients. The above quote is taken from a federal Center for Substance Abuse Treatment (CSAT) fact sheet on mu-

See **ALTERNATIVES** page 7

Beacon from page 1

cation services."

The paper criticizes providers of detox for not participating in the continuum of care that is needed for chronic conditions. "For example, a facility may offer just detox services with the incentive to keep the beds full," the report states, adding that as a result, the "facility will likely have a limited responsibility and accountability for the patient's movement along the continuum" of care. "In brief, whether the patient recovers or relapses has no consequence for the detox provider," the report said.

Steve Bentsen, M.D., Beacon regional chief medical officer, said that although the report supports all MAT, including oral naltrexone, Vivitrol, methadone and buprenorphine, accessibility is limited for both methadone and buprenorphine. Naltrexone, however, can be administered within a primary care setting, and even comports with the abstinence-based philosophy of many providers, he told *ADAW*. But patients should know what their options are, he said.

"Abstinence-based treatment can be a treatment, but it is not the only treatment," Bentsen told *ADAW*. "Consumers need to have this explained."

"There are things we could be doing differently," Stanton added. For example, the report recommends that methadone should be provided as an addiction treatment in primary care in an office-based setting, rather than the highly regulated opioid treatment programs (OTPs) as is required under current law. "Where I practice, that's the norm," she said of office-based methadone.

Beacon does currently cover treatment in OTPs in the United States, said Bentsen, adding that the company wants to expand this.

Treatment providers should be required to give verbal and written explanation of available MAT to treat opioid addiction — methadone, buprenorphine, buprenorphine-naloxone, oral naltrexone and long-acting injectable naltrexone, according to the paper.

In addition, Beacon wants to lift the physician cap on buprenorphine patients; however, this cap should be lifted only for those "providers that demonstrate clear evidencebased protocols and provide full wrap-around services for their addictions patients," the paper states. Finally, midlevel practitioners should be able to prescribe methadone and buprenorphine, the paper states.

Reimbursement models

Beacon favors capitated reimbursement models that put providers at risk, and that "focus on quality, rather than quantity, of service." The specifications for provider performance would "target outcomes, member engagement and movement along the continuum to less restrictive, intensive, community-based services, and ultimately, maintenance treatment."

An "episode bundle" would pay a provider a flat set amount for a continuum — for example, detox, rehabilitation step-down and two months of outpatient treatment, followed by a year. Over that continuum, the provider would be held to quality outcomes, such as detox readmission, therapy completion and self-reports by members. Beacon would like this kind of reimbursement to be required.

The paper supports the 10 levels of care of the American Society of Addiction Medicine (ASAM), which "allow the flexibility to provide person-centric care in the least restrictive, most effective setting, with the goal to achieve recovery in the community."

Low reimbursements have prevented some providers from offering extended-release injectable naltrexone, the report states. At the same time, fee-for-service has led to the "overuse of laboratory testing."

Other recommendations from the paper:

- Make overdose-reversal medication naloxone widely available without a prescription.
- Make addiction a primary care

ALCOHOLISM DRUG ABUSE WEEKLY News for policy and program decision-makers

Editor Alison Knopf
Contributing Editor Gary Enos
Copy Editor James Sigman
Production Editor Douglas Devaux
Executive Editor Patricia A. Rossi
Publisher Amanda Miller

Alcoholism & Drug Abuse Weekly (Print ISSN 1042-1394; Online ISSN 1556-7591) is an independent newsletter meeting the information needs of all alcoholism and drug abuse professionals, providing timely reports on national trends and developments in funding, policy, prevention, treatment and research in alcohol and drug abuse, and also covering issues on certification, reimbursement and other news of importance to public, private nonprofit and for-profit treatment agencies. Published every week except for the first Mondays in July and September and the last Mondays in November and December. The yearly subscription rates for Alcoholism & Drug Abuse Weekly are: Print only: \$695 (individual, U.S.), \$6279

(institutional, Can./Mex.), \$6327 (institutional, rest of world); Print & electronic: \$765 (individual, U.S.), \$909 (individual, rest of the world), \$7362 (institutional, U.S.), \$7506 (institutional, Can./Mex.), \$7554 (institutional, rest of the world); Electronic only: \$555 (individual, worldwide), \$6135 (institutional, worldwide). Alcoholism & Drug Abuse Weekly accepts no advertising and is supported solely by its readers. For address changes or new subscriptions, contact Customer Service at (800) 835-6770; email: cs-journals@wiley.com. © 2015 Wiley Periodicals, Inc., a Wiley Company. All rights reserved. Reproduction in any form without the consent of the publisher is strictly forbidden.

Alcoholism & Drug Abuse Weekly is indexed in: Academic Search (EBSCO), Academic Search Elite (EBSCO), Academic Search Premier (EBSCO), Current Abstracts (EBSCO), EBSCO Masterfile Elite (EBSCO), EBSCO MasterFILE Select (EBSCO), Expanded Academic ASAP (Thomson Gale), Health Source Nursing/Academic, InfoTrac, Proquest 5000 (ProQuest), Proquest Discovery (ProQuest), Proquest Health & Medical, Complete (ProQuest), Proquest Platinum (ProQuest), Proquest Research Library (ProQuest), Student Resource Center College, Student Resource Center Gold and Student Resource Center Silver.

Business/Editorial Offices: John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 111 River Street, Hoboken, NJ 07030-5774; Alison Knopf, email: adawnewsletter@gmail.com; (845) 418-3961.

To renew your subscription, contact Customer Service at (800) 835-6770; email: cs-journals@wiley.com.



specialty.

- Change the 42 CFR Part 2 confidentiality regulation to allow providing sharing of addiction-related information about patients.
- Mandate addictions treatment and education in prisons, including MAT.
- Develop a registry of MAT recipients and prescribers.

ASAM objections

Stuart Gitlow, M.D., immediate past president of ASAM, had plenty of criticism for the paper. First, he said there was no evidence for the recommendation that only providers who gave wrap-around addiction services should be able to prescribe buprenorphine without a cap. "There is no research to indicate that providing wrap-around services for addiction patients has any relationship to quality of care that can be provided by a physician in these cases." he told *ADAW*.

Gitlow said that there is a need for more addiction specialist physicians, something the Beacon paper fails to address. Instead, Beacon suggests that including primary care is a more immediate way to expand access. "Here again, there is little to suggest that primary care approaches result in successful treatment of those with addictive disease," said Gitlow. "If we suddenly had a crisis in which millions of people suddenly fell and hit their heads, we would not suggest that primary caregivers should provide neurosurgery," he said. "Rather, we would want an increase in the number of well-trained

high-quality neurosurgeons." The solution is "an increased number of well-trained high-quality addiction specialists," he said, not primary care for the treatment of addiction.

Finally, Gitlow said that the paper is incorrect in suggesting that the fee-for-service model of payment is part of the opioid crisis.

'It has only been third parties, outside the physician-patient relationship, which have been attempting — and failing — to treat addictive disease as if it is a series of acute episodes.'

Stuart Gitlow, M.D.

"There is no evidence to suggest that payment structure has anything to do with this issue, or that alternative models would do anything to improve the situation," he said. "The addiction medicine community has always described addictive illness as requiring a chronic care model." Indeed, it is the insurance companies

that have been focusing on the acute phase. "It has only been third parties, outside the physician-patient relationship, which have been attempting — and failing — to treat addictive disease as if it is a series of acute episodes," he said. "In fact, the acute episodes generally revolve around intoxication and withdrawal, states in which the addictive illness can barely begin to be addressed."

Gitlow noted that it was in the 1950s and early 1960s that Marvin Block, M.D., of the American Medical Association, wrote that patients with addiction require lifelong, ongoing treatment. "His efforts, and other efforts like his, were largely ignored by the growing payer community, and nothing has changed," he said.

Finally, we asked Stanton why a behavioral health carveout like Beacon would be recommending addiction treatment delivery in primary care. "We don't see ourselves as a carveout," said Stanton. "This partly relates to issues of stigma which the white paper calls out as being a major barrier." She said the field of addictionology would not be able to scale up fast enough to meet the need. However, the proposal of treating addictions in primary care with medications raises questions about whether payment would come from the patient's medical-surgical and pharmacy benefit, rather than the behavioral health benefit — questions the white paper did not address. •

For the white paper, go to http://beaconlens.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/Confronting-the-Crisis-of-Opioid-Addiction.pdf.

Murphy reintroduces bill to gut SAMHSA, adding 42 CFR Part 2

There's little specific to substance use disorders (SUDs) in the "Helping Families in Mental Health Crisis Act of 2015," a bill from 2013 reintroduced June 4 by Rep. Tim Murphy (R-Pennsylvania) (see *ADAW*, Dec. 16, 2013). Like its predecessor, the bill seeks to encourage outpatient

commitment, which mental health patient advocates oppose, but at the same time funds mental health programs, especially those based in psychiatry and psychology and medications. But there is one item affecting patients with SUDs: a provision that specifically would weak-

en 42 CFR Part 2, the confidentiality regulation banning the release of information on patients treated for SUDs. The bill wouldn't change 42 CFR Part 2 itself, but rather make certain information inapplicable to it. And it would be retroactive —

Continues on next page

Continued from previous page

people who thought they had been protected by 42 CFR Part 2 would not be protected anymore.

Like its predecessor in 2013, the bill eliminates the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) and adds a bureaucracy within the Department of Health and Human Services at the assistant secretary level.

The bill focuses primarily on mental health — except for the provision removing the privacy protections for people in treatment for SUDs, by saying that SUD information doesn't apply to 42 CFR Part 2 if treatment took place in an integrated health system.

The bill amends section 543(e) of the Public Health Service Act (42 U.S.C. 290dd-2(e)) by inserting that information may be shared "within accountable care organizations described in section 1899 of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. 1395jjj), health information exchanges (as defined for purposes of section 3013), health homes (as defined in section 1945(h) (3) of such Act 42 U.S.C. 1396w-4(h) (3)), or other integrated care arrangements (in existence before, on, or after the date of the enactment of this paragraph) involving the interchange of electronic health records (as defined in section 13400 of division A of Public Law 111-5) (42 U.S.C. 17921(5)) containing information described in subsection (a) for purposes of attaining interoperability, improving care coordination, reducing health care costs, and securing or providing patient safety."

Retroactivity

Not only does the bill change the meaning of 42 CFR Part 2, but it would change it retroactively for all "integrated care arrangements," including those "in existence before" the date of enactment. That means that people in treatment decades years ago, who did not consent to the release of their information, might not be protected. It also could discourage anyone in an integrated

What 42 CFR Part 2 says

What follows is from subsection (a) from 42 CFR Part 2, which the Murphy bill would make inapplicable for information related to integrated — itself a vague term — health care:

Records of the identity, diagnosis, prognosis, or treatment of any patient which are maintained in connection with the performance of any program or activity relating to substance abuse education, prevention, training, treatment, rehabilitation, or research, which is conducted, regulated, or directly or indirectly assisted by any department or agency of the United States shall, except as provided in subsection (e) of this section, be confidential and be disclosed only for the purposes and under the circumstances expressly authorized under subsection (b) of this section.

system from seeking treatment for an SUD.

This is of great concern to H. Westley Clark, M.D., until last fall director of SAMHSA's Center for Substance Abuse Treatment, which promulgates 42 CFR Part 2.

Clark calls the provision, which makes SUD information inapplicable to 42 CFR Part 2 if it occurred in an integrated health system, an "all-encompassing privacy buster." The provision "nullifies the understanding that past patients had when they entered treatment, even if that treatment was 20 years ago," said Clark, now a professor of public health at Santa Clara University in California. "People in recovery will be stripped of their autonomy to decide whether they want to share their past history."

The argument for the change is that releasing information is "for their own good," said Clark, adding that he hasn't seen any studies that indicate that this release of information "for their own good" was warranted. "People with SUDs are an inconvenient afterthought in this bill," said Clark. They are "given nothing, but forced to give up the most private of rights — personal autonomy."

Harm to patients

Clark thinks people will deny having a problem with alcohol or drugs, "once it becomes known that anything you say will be held against you." He may be wrong, he admitted. "But I know that once logic prevails, once the discrimination ensues, higher-functioning users will shy away from admitting the truth," he said. "The integrated system cannot protect patients' confidentiality or privacy. And, there is zero discussion about the harm to patients when privacy is breached."

There are also questions about SUD information and the criminal justice system. HIPAA already allows the criminal justice community access to medical records with minimal justification, said Clark. The non-applicability clause about 42 CFR Part 2 in the bill could "open the floodgates to criminal prosecution."

The original intent of 42 CFR Part 2 was to keep law enforcement from literally following patients into treatment programs — in particular, opioid treatment programs, which is what happened in New York City.

"I just want people to get treatment that works without fear of retribution," said Clark.

Sen. Scott "Chris" Murphy (D-Connecticut) is interested in a companion bill. If this happens, the bill from the House side may go further than it did two years ago, before it included the confidentiality change.

Distributing print or PDF copies of *ADAW* is a copyright violation. If you need additional copies, please contact Customer Service at 800-835-6770 or

cs-journals@wiley.com.

No more free passes — Step up, Congress!

By James Copple

I have spent a career working on the issues of crime and substance abuse, including a time as vice president and chief operating officer of the National Crime Prevention Council. It is undeniable that substance abuse treatment for the incarcerated not only reduces recidivism, but in turn it allows its participants to at least have a chance at a productive life upon release. Based on my time working with states and communities on model state statutes and local ordinances related to drug abuse and gang violence, I can say this unequivocally.

Some members of Congress are to be praised for their efforts in the fight against substance abuse, and their recognition of the importance of treatment within the criminal justice system. In the Senate, Senators Rob Portman (R-Ohio) and Sheldon Whitehouse (D-R.I.) introduced the Comprehensive Addiction and Recovery Act (CARA), in both 2014 and 2015. Rep. Jim Sensenbrenner (R-Wis.) introduced a companion bill to CARA in the House. Senator Ed Markey (D-Mass.) introduced legislation that would expand access to medication-assisted treatment. Rep. Hal Rogers (R-Ky.), chair of the appropriations committee, remains committed to funding programs at the Department of Justice that screen for prescription drug abuse.

Yet when it comes to health policy, there is only one reality: funding. While rhetoric for increasing the amount of attention paid to substance abuse has been at an all-time high, the commitment to funding by Congress has not kept up. Congressional funding for the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration's Substance Abuse Prevention and Treatment block grant has not kept up with inflation and, as a result, would need a \$450 million increase just to bring its purchasing power back to where it was in 2010. There are no signs on the horizon that this negative trend will change any time soon.

RSAT slashed

Many members of Congress have uttered the phrase, or paraphrased, "We cannot arrest our way out of this problem." They realize the law-and-order approach is not an effective deterrent to drug use. As a result, there has been much support in the past for the treatment of those in need who end up in the criminal justice system. One such program is the Residential Substance Abuse Treatment (RSAT) program housed by the Bureau of Justice Assistance in the Department of Justice.

According to the Bureau of Justice Assistance, 68

percent of jail inmates report substance abuse dependence prior to incarceration, with 29 percent being under the influence of drugs at the time of the offense and 16 percent committing offenses in order to obtain money for drugs. Of all jail inmates, over two-thirds were found to be dependent on or abusing alcohol or drugs. RSAT exists to help address the issue of substance abuse dependence and the direct link to public safety, crime and victimization by providing comprehensive treatment and services within the institution and in the community after a prisoner is released. RSAT funds are allocated to each state, the District of Columbia and territories based upon the respective prison population in relationship to the total prison population of all states combined.

So now, in 2015, when so many members of Congress are saying one thing, why are they doing another? Unless there is funding for programs that will benefit those in need, the words of support for treatment ring hollow. The appropriations subcommittee for Commerce, Justice, and Science (CJS) is guilty of this very hypocrisy. In their FY 2016 markup, they proposed the RSAT program be zeroed out. In layman's terms, their recommendation was that funding for the program go from \$11 million to nothing.

The CJS subcommittee slashed and burned in other places as well, and many of the programs impacted play a great role in reducing substance abuse or behavior that leads to it. Juvenile Justice programs overall are decimated, with a cut of \$68 million below FY 2015 and \$155.9 million below the White House request. This includes the proposed elimination of the Community-Based Violence Initiative, the National Forum on Youth Violence, the Local Delinquency Prevention Incentive grant program, the Children of Incarcerated Parents program, and a program targeting girls in the justice system.

Some politicians will recite the same tired lines. They need to prioritize. They hate to cut any programs, but in this fiscal environment, something has to go. What they are saying when they zero out a program such as RSAT is that substance abuse treatment is not a priority, especially among the incarcerated and the underserved. Such an act flies in the face of everything Congress has been telling us for the past year — that opioid abuse is the single greatest threat to our public health. If the members of the CJS subcommittee, led by Rep. John Culberson (R-Texas), truly believed this, the RSAT program would not only be fully funded, it would

Continues on next page

Continued from previous page

receive an increase. Rep. John Carter (R-Texas) is a member of the House Addiction, Treatment, and Recovery Caucus, yet he sits on the subcommittee that authored this bill. Also on the subcommittee responsible for this bill is Rep. Steven Palazzo (R-Miss.). In 2012 he joined in the celebration as a residential and workforce training center for children struggling with emotional, mental and substance abuse problems was opened in his district. Now, his committee

produces legislation that will do anything but assist those with a substance abuse problem in great need of help.

It's time for Congress to step up to the plate and fund the programs that will bring us closer to a healthier nation that fights substance abuse with every weapon in its arsenal — including appropriations.

James Copple is co-founder and CEO of Strategic Applications International (www.sai-dc.com).

Recovery Brands' co-founder on changes in Internet marketing

As a result of the lawsuit by Seabrook House against Recovery Brands and Elements, there have been changes in Internet marketing of addiction treatment programs. The lawsuit was dismissed, but it brought up the need for change (see *ADAW*, Nov. 2, 2014, and March 16, 2015).

We asked Recovery Brands' cofounder Abhilash Patel to discuss some of the changes that have taken place on the Internet in terms of treatment center marketing. He also disclosed his own problems finding help many years ago.

Recovery Brands has a mission statement and an ethics statement as well as a white paper on Internet marketing, which it presented at the annual meeting of the National Association of Addiction Treatment Providers (NAATP). As NAATP Ethics Committee Chair Bob Ferguson told us, there will be a voluntary rather than an enforcement approach to problems (see *ADAW*, May 25). Patel approves of this.

Patel started Recovery Brands because of his problems finding help when he needed it. "I didn't know where to go, and I found a lot of noise," he said — "noise" being bait-and-switch and call centers. "We built Recovery Brands as a solution to that," he said. "I made the wrong decisions because I didn't know where to go," he said. "I got lucky. I found recovery that works." Now, with more than 11 years in recovery, Patel said he has a "very personal relationship" with the business of treatment marketing.

The lawsuit by Seabrook House against Recovery Brands and Elements accelerated the need to find a solution, said Patel. "The lawsuit was without merit," said Patel, but without it, there would not have been the attention paid to the problems of digital marketing of treatment programs.

Someone looking for help on the Internet today will still encounter the "noise" Patel met with when he was looking for help, he said. "Anyone can do a website," he said, noting that at NAATP, Ferguson's presentation included many examples of "defective behavior" in which websites stole Ferguson's brand.

White paper

In the white paper presented at NAATP, which is currently undergoing revisions but which Patel shared with *ADAW*, Recovery Brands said its website does not allow advertis-

ers to promise cures.

In addition, Recovery Brands promises to "clearly distinguish ads from content," to "fully disclose site ownership and sponsorships," and to "use pop-up explanations to clearly explain how our sponsored helplines operate." Recovery Brands doesn't sell or broker admissions, or engage in "consultant contracts" aimed to circumvent state regulations.

In the white paper, Recovery Brands also details the ethical obligations of treatment providers, including avoiding "bait-and switch" in which one program substitutes for another in "search," stealing calls, branding fraud or other tactics.

Examples of unethical digital marketing practices, according to the white paper, include:

 A company bids on a treatment provider's name as a Google search term, using that provid-

OASAS says it welcomes new providers to N.Y.

In last week's issue, several providers discussed problems with siting facilities in the Northeast — in particular, New York (see *ADAW*, June 8). In response, the state sent us this statement:

"The New York State Office of Alcoholism and Substance Abuse Services (OASAS) welcomes new providers of alcohol and substance abuse services to apply for certification to operate in New York State. OASAS has no policy against new providers coming into the state. There is also no policy against for-profit providers coming into the state. Any new provider application from in-state or out-of-state is carefully reviewed and is subject to review and approval by the State's Behavioral Health Services Advisory Council. New providers are encouraged to visit this link [www.oasas.ny.gov/legal/CertApp/capphome.cfm] on the OASAS website for information about how to apply for certification to operate in the state."

er's name in its ad text. This is not only a violation of guidelines and trademark rules, but it also confuses consumers.

- A low-quality directory site lists thousands of facilities but only uses one phone number to funnel calls to its own call-center referral service or a treatment center owned by the same person running the directory site. This is bait-and-switch. It purposely confuses consumers into believing they are reaching one facility when they actually are contacting another.
- Facility X builds a large advertising campaign and subsequently constructs "contracts" with other facilities to referinadmissible clients for a fee. Such kickbacks and patient brokering may be illegal and are always unethical, and drive up health care costs.

Examples of deceitful marketing practices include:

- Facility X stacks its Google, Yelp or Rehabs.com reviews with false entries made by employees or an offshore team. Most large, reputable thirdparty websites have strict rules against this practice.
- Facility Y's website claims that it offers ultra-luxury beachfront amenities when the facility is actually located 30 miles from the beach.
- Facility Z sets up myriad false business names/locations in an attempt to drive nationwide local calls into its single call center.

Florida market

If it weren't for the Internet, most patients would probably be looking locally for treatment. Asked why so many patients are diverted out of the Northeast to other states — in particular, Florida and California — Patel said the largest concentration of private programs is in those two states. "There's a lot of

competition in Florida," he said. "They're competing for a finite number of people."

But no matter where a program is located, the cost of getting a good number of patients from Google — especially in the field of addiction treatment, which is one of the most expensive on the Internet — is keeping some providers from signing on. "I know the hard reality

when it comes to online marketing," said Patel. "But people don't have to pay a million dollars to have a trusted website." Rather, programs can "create sustainability" by owning their own brand, he said. "You just have to do good work," he said. •

For Recovery Brands' mission and ethics statements, go to http://recoverybrands.com/mission.

ALTERNATIVES from page 1

tual-support groups that was released in 2008, and the availability of other programs has been known for years (see *ADAW*, March 16, 2009).

Yet at a time when addiction field leaders increasingly emphasize the existence of multiple pathways to recovery, treatment programs often have to do a lot of digging to learn more about options for those clients in early recovery for whom AA might not be the ideal match. That is partly because there has been no national research comparing the effectiveness of the various mutual-support models out there—and in fact little research at all about the presence of alternatives to AA in communities.

"We have not supported any studies that have asked programs if they have alternatives to AA as part of their program, or if they have referred to any," Robert Huebner, M.D., chief of the Division of Treatment and Recovery Research at the National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism (NIAAA), told *ADAW*. "There are opportunities for research."

As has been the case for years, organizations such as SMART Recovery and LifeRing Secular Recovery are prominent in certain pockets of the country and completely absent in others. Of course, many of these organizations have leveraged the power of the Internet to make meetings more accessible through online channels.

"We've had an increase in the number of treatment facilities wanting to have SMART present trainings to their staff," SMART Recovery President A. Thomas Horvath, Ph.D., told *ADAW*. What does Horvath believe is precipitating some of the interest among those in the treatment community? "Callers to facilities are indicating that they want an approach like this, and are inquiring," he said. "The programs are trying to respond to the callers."

Common elements

The mutual-support organizations that offer an alternative to the AA approach tend to de-emphasize disease language around addiction. For example, SMART Recovery looks at substance dependence as a learned behavior that can be modified through cognitive behavioral techniques. Alternative groups also do not tend to emphasize the presence of a directive higher power in one's life.

Horvath said there are now around 1,500 SMART Recovery meeting groups worldwide, with around one-third of those in the United States (online meetings make up the majority of the meetings overall). He explained that the organization recently restructured its meeting format, partly in an attempt to attract more facilitators and a greater reach. The meetings now are structured more around exercises introduced by the host followed by discussion, rather than a much more open format throughout the meeting. Yet the meetings still include "periods of open discussion that would be called 'cross-talk' in a 12-Step group," said

Continues on next page

Continued from previous page

Horvath. This is something on which participants rely.

AA and similar mutual-help groups have a fairly extensive research base, with most of the studies showing a correlation between participation and positive recovery outcomes, Huebner said. "Studies have shown that participation in a mutual-help group is predictive of later increases in abstinence, and this is important early in an abstinence career," he said. In addition, more frequent attendance and a longer overall duration of attendance result in greater benefit, he said.

Twelve-Step support, which is not a form of treatment, should not be confused with Twelve-Step Facilitation, an evidence-based treatment intervention. Huebner said that an annual provider survey conducted by the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration in 2013 indicated that nearly half of respondents reported using Twelve-Step Facilitation at least often.

While the research base for the alternative mutual-help groups is largely nonexistent, Huebner suspects that they arguably would show effectiveness because of some of the characteristics they share with AA-type groups. These include group accountability and an emphasis on building coping skills, he said. "There's something powerful about mutual help," he said.

Tipping point?

Although there has been an increased interest among treatment organizations in offering alternative

Coming up...

The National Conference on Addiction Disorders will be held August 1–4 in St. Louis, Missouri. For more information, go to www.addictionpro.com/ncad-conference/national-conference-addiction-disorders.

The American Psychological Association will hold its annual convention August 6–9 in Toronto, Ontario, Canada. Go to www.apa.org/convention for more information.

mutual-help options for patients, the growth in the number of meetings has been more deliberate than exponential. "What I have seen for years is that therapists refer to SMART, but facilities are slower to come on board," said Horvath.

He remains uncertain over whether the pace of growth will accelerate and the number of meetings will reach a critical mass. Horvath, who also is founder of the San Diego-based Practical Recovery residential and outpatient treatment organization, has talked in the past about reaching a goal of 5,000 SMART Recovery groups worldwide less than a decade from now.

"I have come across what I view as willful ignorance" in the treatment community regarding alternatives, Horvath said. "If a 12-Step participant has an option that's working for them, that's good." However, information about alternatives that may appeal more to some patients "has been out there for a long time," he said. "Professionals are expected to keep up with the field."

Huebner sees the slow but steady growth of alternatives as a positive for the treatment and recovery communities. "The hallmark of alcohol use disorders is heterogeneity," he said. "If we have a number of options with a broader reach, there is a greater probability of getting at the problem." •

For more information on addiction and substance abuse, visit

www.wiley.com

RESOURCES

ASAM releases practice guideline on medications for opioid use disorders

The American Society of Addiction Medicine (ASAM) on June 2 released its National Practice Guideline for the Use of Medications in the Treatment of Addiction Involving Opioid Use. The guideline "will assist clinicians prescribing pharmacotherapies to patients with addiction related to opioid use," according to a press release. "It addresses knowledge gaps about the benefits of treatment medications and their role in recovery, while guiding evidence-based coverage standards by payers." ASAM worked with the Treatment Research Institute to develop the guideline "using the RAND/UCLA Appropriateness Method (RAM), a consensus process that combines scientific evidence with clinical knowledge," according to the press release. To access the guideline, go to www.asam.org/ docs/default-source/practice-sup port/guidelines-and-consensusdocs/national-practice-guideline. pdf?sfvrsn=18.

In case you haven't heard...

Mobile drug tests used by law enforcement have so many false positives that they should be stopped, according to a FOX 13 investigation. Prosecutors like them, however, because they get to make arrests and convictions based on them. According to the investigation, some of the false positives included a chocolate bar mistaken for marijuana, and over-the-counter cough medicine testing positive for heroin and morphine. Scientists say the tests are unreliable, but state attorneys stand by them. For the latest in the FOX 13 series, go to www.myfoxtampabay. com/story/29106910/state-attorneys-weigh-in-on-drug-test-controversy.